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Metropolitan King County Council

Law, Justice, and Human Services Committee
STAFF REPORT

AGENDA ITEM:  3

DATE:  
September 6, 2007
PROPOSED ORDINANCE:  2007-0279    
PREPARED BY:  Clifton Curry
SUBJECT:  AN ORDINANCE approving the District Court Facility Master Plan.
SUMMARY:  This is the second meeting concerning the District Court Facilities Master Plan.  The committee was briefed on the plan as part of a larger briefing on District Court Operations.  This plan was prepared based on the work of representatives from the King County District Court and the King County Executive’s Office have worked with court stakeholders to evaluate and recommend space improvements to the District Court facilities, building on the policy directives provided in the King County District Court Operational Master Plan (OMP) which was adopted by the Metropolitan King County Council in May 2005.
Background.  The district court is the county’s court of “limited jurisdiction” and has responsibility for traffic infractions, certain civil matters, and misdemeanor criminal offenses in the county’s unincorporated areas, cities that contract with the court, and for the adjudication of “state” offenses (violations of state statute in the county or when the arresting agency is the Washington State Patrol or other state law enforcement agency). The King County District Court is the largest court of limited jurisdiction in the State, providing District Court services to more than 1.8 million King County residents.  The county has as adopted policy that the county, under state law, is a unified, countywide district court.  Nevertheless, the county has adopted electoral divisions to allow for a more “local” election of judges.  The court currently has 21 judges that operate out of five divisions at ten locations throughout the county.  The court processes more than a quarter million new filings per year in addition to a significant number of pending open cases from previous years.
In April 2005, the King County Council adopted ORDINANCE 15195, approving the District Court Operational Master Plan (OMP).  The master plan presented a set of strategic recommendations to guide the future of the court.  The OMP reaffirmed the county’s aspiration to be the court of choice for court of limited jurisdiction in the county, focusing its energy and resources on improving operations and services, while also balancing the needs of citizens, the court, the county and the cities.  The OMP contained eleven policy recommendations, three of which spoke directly to the short and long-term facility needs of the court. The following OMP recommendations form the policy basis for the Facilities Master Plan (FMP): 

· Continue to develop and implement technological improvements to support the District Court operations in order to increase access to court services and information; 

· Continue to support the District Court’s function to serve cities through contracts and support flexibility in providing services and facilities for District Court customers; 

· Continue to support a unified, countywide District Court, using existing facilities, to provide for a more equitable and cost effective system of justice for the citizens of King County:

· ensuring court facilities promote system efficiencies, quality services and access to justice;

· consolidating District Court facilities that exist in the same city; and

· reconsidering facilities if there are changes with contracting cities or changes in leases. 

In February 2006, the King County Council adopted a long-term interlocal agreement with the existing contract cities related to the continued provision of local court services.  The agreement created a long-term arrangement that allows the county to recover its costs, while supporting the directions outlined in the OMP.  As part of the agreement, the Court and the contract cities serve together on the District Court Management Review Committee.  The committee serves as a valuable opportunity for all parties to communicate on District Court/Municipal Court matters and resolve issues when they arise.  

Developing the Facilities Master Plan. Following these efforts, work on the FMP commenced with the convening of a Work Group in 2006.  The group was co-chaired by the King County District Court and the Facilities Management Division (FMD) and was tasked to identify facility related issues within the King County District Court system and develop options which could address the issues over the next six to ten years.  Representatives from Executive’s Office as well as the Office of Management and Budget also participated in the group.  

The Work Group reached out to stakeholders by regularly meeting with council staff, Superior Court representatives, and other interested parties.  In addition, the group also had a series of meetings with the District Court Management Review Committee (DCMRC), which is composed of cities contracting with King County for their municipal court services.  Those discussions, as well as meetings with courthouse tenants at all of the District Court sites, provided input, feedback and direction from key stakeholders.

The District Court FMP begins to address these requirements and evaluates long and short-term options that respond to the changing needs of the court, consistent with the OMP and the city contracts.  Long and short-term options considered as part of the FMP include changes in operational practices, a combination of operational practices and capital improvements, renovation or expansion of existing facilities, and construction of new facilities.  One of the ongoing challenges faced by the Work Group was to develop the options within the context of other ongoing operational and facility master planning efforts in King County including the Superior Court Targeted Facility Master Plan, the Sheriff’s Office Operational Master Plan, the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention Regional Integrated Jail Plan, and the Regional Justice Center Site Master Plan.  Final decisions related to District Court space will be considered in the context of how they integrate with other criminal justice planning efforts within King County. 

In addition, a number of other factors exist that could impact District Court’s facility needs and how they are met in future years.  They include fluctuations in District Court staffing levels and caseload including case type; legislative changes and judicial rulings related to limited jurisdiction courts; cost-sharing agreements with contract cities; and availability of funding through the King County budget process. 

Pending resolution of these issues, the proposed FMP contains four options:

Option 1.  Complete minor capital improvements, implement operational changes where deemed reasonable and cost effective, and make building code and security improvements such as holding cells, access control, surveillance cameras, and expanded weapons screening areas, as well as ADA accessibility improvements at Shoreline, Redmond, Burien, and Seattle court facilities and minor revisions at Issaquah.  ($15.2 to $27.2 million)
Option 2.  No changes in to the current operational model.  To meet space needs, expand Redmond, Burien, Shoreline and the Regional Justice Center; replace Bellevue; remodel Seattle to meet program needs; and, consider using Issaquah for other county functions.  Expansion would include holding cells, access control, surveillance cameras, and expanded weapons screening areas, as well as ADA accessibility improvements considered in Option 1.  ($19.3 to $36 million)
Option 3.  No changes in to the current operational model.  To meet space needs, replace existing facilities at Redmond, Burien, and Bellevue; remodel Seattle and Shoreline; and, consider using Issaquah for other county functions.  Expansion would include holding cells, access control, surveillance cameras, and expanded weapons screening areas, as well as ADA accessibility improvements considered in Option 1.   ($18.8 to $35.3 million)

Option 4.  Alter operations to hear State criminal cases at the Seattle, Regional Justice Center, and Issaquah facilities.  To meet space needs, remodel Seattle to meet program needs; and make minor revisions to the Shoreline, Redmond, and Burien facilities.  Minor revisions would include holding cells, access control, surveillance cameras, and expanded weapons screening areas, as well as ADA accessibility improvements considered in Option 1.  ($7.1 to $13.2 million)   
The executive has stated that the preferred option is Option 4 to combine certain operational changes with capital improvements to meet the space needs of the court.  This is the least expensive option.  According to the executive, court staff, the court’s Executive Committee, and stakeholders that have participated in the FMP process approve the approach being put forth as the preferred option.  The Full Judges’ Committee also supports the approach put forward in the report.  
Under the preferred option, the court will consolidate the State criminal caseload into Seattle, the Regional Justice Center, and Issaquah court facilities.  The plan also envisions making minor revisions to Shoreline, Burien and Redmond facilities, and remodeling the Seattle facility to meet program needs.  It also assumes consolidation of the Kent facilities with some type of interim solution to address increased caseload and number of judges in this Electoral District.  The continuation of efforts with the city of Bellevue to identify a solution to address their court facility needs is also part of the preferred option.  
According to the plan, because this option is a combination of operational and capital elements, adjustments can be made should staffing, caseload volume, or case types change.  This option is the least expensive but still appears to provide the flexibility needed to accommodate changes that may occur in the county and with District Court, particularly now, as the integration process for the county’s criminal justice planning effort is taking shape.  

Analysis.  The proposed options of the FMP appear to well developed and, to a point, address the policies developed in the District Court’s Operational Master.  Implementation of the proposed option will allow the court to better serve those using the court and also facilitate overall criminal justice system savings (for example, the consolidation of State criminal cases has allowed significant savings and efficiencies for prosecutors, defense and law enforcement).  Nevertheless, because negotiations with the City of Bellevue remain unresolved and the planning for the Regional Justice Center is just getting underway, significant elements of the courts overall space utilization cannot be addressed.  Adoption of this plan will allow for the initiation of those projects that are not impacted by negotiations or other planning efforts.  
Staff recommends that the committee consider the following amendment to the Ordinance:

“SECTION 2.  The executive shall report, by letter, to the County Council on the outcome of its negotiations for court facilities in the cities of Bellevue and Kent within ninety days of the conclusion of the negotiations, and show how those decisions will be integrated into the facilities plan for the district court.” 
This requirement acknowledges that work still needs to be completed with plan and allows for council review of the decisions associated with negotiations and planning efforts.

ATTENDEES:

· Hon. Barbara Linde, Presiding Judge, King County District Court
· Tricia Crozier, Chief Administrative Officer, King County District Court
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